PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, November 10, 2009
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, November 10, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Swearing-in Ceremony: Fire Department Promotions
Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi introduced the swearing-in ceremony to recognize the promotions of Fire Captain Mark Stoddart and Fire Lieutenant Wayne Bucher.  

Chief Bradley introduced the newly promoted officers and provided information on the educational background and training of each.

Town Clerk Laurence Pizer led Fire Captain Mark Stoddart and Fire Lieutenant Wayne Bucher through the oath of service, and Chief Bradley facilitated the formal pinning ceremony.   The Board of Selectmen offered its congratulations to the promoted officers.  

Chairman Quintal asked the Town Clerk to remain at the forefront of the room to formally swear-in Chad Hunter, the Town’s newly-appointed Harbormaster.   Mr. Pizer led Mr. Hunter through the oath of service, and the Board offered its congratulations to Mr. Hunter.
Update on Ballot Question and Special Election
Town Clerk Laurence Pizer reported that a citizens’ petition was submitted with more than the necessary 3% of Plymouth’s registered voters to repeal Article 12A (pertaining to the Meals Tax) of the 2009 Fall Town Meeting.   Mr. Pizer explained that the Town is obligated to determine a date on which the petitioned question will be put before the voters that must fall within a specific time frame after receipt of the petition.   Based on various reasons, including the Town’s general practices in holding elections on Saturdays and the timing of the primary election for the U.S. Senate seat, Mr. Pizer identified Saturday, December 19, 2009 as the best date on which to hold the referendum election.  
In response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Pizer noted that the cost to hold the election for the petitioned question will be approximately $26,000.   Mr. Pizer explained that, though it would be the most convenient and cost-effective situation, the Town cannot hold the election for the petitioned question in tandem with the U.S. Senate elections because of the aforementioned time frame, as defined by the Town’s Charter; the primary election on December 8th would fall too soon, and the final election on January 19th would fall too late.

Mr. Pizer discussed the complex work involved with holding an election to further explain why December 19th is the only feasible date on which the Selectmen may hold the election for the petitioned question pertaining to Article 12A (Meals Tax).

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to hold the special election to hear the petitioned question pertaining to Article 12A (Meals Tax) on December 19, 2009.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Licenses

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Special Occasion Limousine:
· Andrew Wheeler, 25 Diamond St, Plymouth, MA  02360

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite review of the applicant’s CORI background check and driving record.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Operator License to Andrew Wheeler to operate for Special Occasion Limousine.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

· For Mayflower Taxi:
· Carlton Tavares, 33 Crabtree Rd., Plymouth, MA  02360

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite review of the applicant’s CORI background check and driving record.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Operator License to Carlton Tavares to operate for Mayflower Taxi.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Vehicle for Hire (New Owner)

· Seabreeze Taxi, 18  Centennial St., Tahsin Moussalli applied for the following:
· One Vehicle For Hire Business Permit – Taxi

(Vehicle for Hire License for new owner of Seabreeze Taxi, continued)
· One Vehicle Permit – Taxi: 2003 Dodge Caravan

Vehicle has been inspected by our Inspectional Services Department.   
Issuance of the above licenses is subject to any recommendations from our Inspectional Services Department.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Taxi) and a Vehicle Permit (Taxi), as outlined above, to Seabreeze Taxi (Tahsin Moussalli, new owner).  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Request for Temporary Closing
· Carmen’s Café Nicole, 114 Water Street, Unit 6 requested permission to close for the month of December and resume business in January.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to allow Carmen’s Café Nicole to close temporarily for the month of December (as outlined in the request).  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the September 1, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Authorization of Name Change – The Board authorized staff to draft a revised contract with the event management company for Memorial Hall to reflect the company’s name change from “Digital Media Services” to “Goldberg Entertainment and Management, Inc.”

Sale of General Obligation Bond Anticipation Note – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the sale of a $1,150,000 1.25 percent General Obligation Bond Anticipation Note (the “Note”) of the town dated November 13, 2009, and payable May 13, 2010, to First Southwest Company at par and accrued interest, if any, plus a premium of $3,153.53.

The Board further voted: that in connection with the marketing and sale of the Note, the preparation and distribution of a Notice of Sale and Preliminary Official Statement dated October 29, 2009, and a final Official Statement dated November 5, 2009, each in such form as may be approved by the Town Treasurer, be and hereby are ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted.

The Board further voted: that the consent to the financial advisor bidding for the Note, as executed prior to the bidding for the Note, is hereby confirmed.

The Board further voted: that the Town Treasurer and the Board of Selectmen be, and hereby are, authorized to execute and deliver a material events disclosure undertaking in compliance with SEC Rule 15c2-12 in such form as may be approved by bond counsel to the Town, which undertaking shall be incorporated by reference in the Note for the benefit of the holders of the Note from time to time.

The Board further voted: that each member of the Board of Selectmen, the Town Clerk and the Town Treasurer be and hereby are, authorized to take any and all such actions, and execute and deliver such certificates, receipts or other documents as may be determined by them, or any of them, to be necessary or convenient to carry into effect the provisions of the foregoing votes.

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Alex and Carolyn Sobiloff of 7 Sandwich Road for their male Staffordshire Terrier (9 months old).
Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.  Chairman Quintal then called for a short recess to prepare for the next presentation.  At approximately 7:40 p.m., Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting to hear committee interviews.  

Committee Interviews 

Cultural Council: 6 seats available and 1 applicant

Vice Chairman Malaguti invited Carl-Hubert Joachim, the lone applicant for the Cultural Council, to introduce himself to the Board.  Mr. Joachim explained that, as a new resident to Plymouth, he was interested in community service, and the Cultural Council, he said, stood out to him as a great way to become involved.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board appointed Carl-Hubert Joachim to the Cultural Council, for a term effective November 10, 2009 through November 9, 2012.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
1820 Court House Consortium: 4 seats available and 8 applicants

Chairman Quintal announced that the Board would choose four (4) citizens to serve on the 1820 Court House Consortium, one to serve as a cultural/tourism representative and three to serve as members-at-large.  
Robert Wollner, Chairman of the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority (the entity that will oversee the Consortium), spoke about the charge and composition of the consortium and the specific representative members who have been designated to serve, thus far. 

Chairman Quintal noted that he would like the duration of the Selectmen-appointed terms on the consortium to last one year in length.   Mr. Wollner did not object to chairman Quintal’s request.

Chairman Quintal noted that there was one applicant for the cultural/tourism representative seat and seven applicants for the three available at-large seats.  Vice Chairman Malaguti invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce him/herself and to answer questions posed by the Board.  

David J. Buckman

36 Timberlane

(*applying as cultural/tourism rep.*)

Peter M. Chambers

571 Raymond Road 
(did not appear at the meeting)


Lieza Dagher


13 Franklin Street




William Fornaciari

343 Sandwich Street

Kevin R. Gadsby

7 North Street

William Keohan

19 Fremont Street




Richard F. Knox

1 Blackmers Lane

Nina Peters


17 South Russell Street

At the close of the question-and-answer period, Chairman Quintal read aloud each name and the members of the Board cast their votes.  By majority vote, the Board appointed the following applicants to serve one-year terms (effective November 11, 2009 through November 10, 2010) as citizens-at-large:
Lieza Dagher


(4 votes)
William Fornaciari

(3 votes)
Nina Peters


(3 votes)

The vote to appoint David Buckman as the cultural/tourism representative resulted in a 2-2 split, with Chairman Quintal and Selectman Hallisey casting the opposing votes.  The vote did not carry, and, thus, the Board instructed staff to re-advertise the cultural/tourism representative seat on the 1820 Court House Consortium.

Aquaculture Licensing
Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, presented three requests for Aquaculture licenses to plant and grow shellfish within specific areas in Plymouth Harbor:
· Bob Gosselin, owner of property on Saquish Beach – seeking to plant and grow shellfish in an area offshore of his property

· Frank Costa, owner of property on Saquish Head – seeking to plant and grow shellfish in an area offshore of his property

· Jim O’Shea, owner of property on Warren Avenue – seeking to plant and grow oysters and quahogs in two areas within Plymouth Bay
Mr. O’Brien noted that, in April of 2009, the Selectmen approved the re-activation of an Aquaculture License that was previously established years before.  With the submittal of three new license applications, he explained, the Town Manager’s Office felt that it would be prudent to consult with the Town’s Harbormaster on the regulation of such increased activity. 

Chad Hunter, Harbormaster, addressed the Board to offer his initial recommendations regarding aquaculture licensing for Plymouth Harbor.   With the reactivation of one license and three applications for new licenses, he said, it would be wise for the Town to establish regulations that would protect the harbor and the Town’s interests.  Duxbury, he said, has established a successful licensing program for commercial aquaculture, and, thus, he looking to them for guidance.

Ms. Arrighi recommended that the Board hold its decision on the three proposed licenses until staff has had ample time to draft licensing measures.   Vice Chairman Malaguti concurred and made a motion that the Board table its decision on the three aquaculture license applications for thirty days.  Selectman Hallisey seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion, 4-0-0.
Mr. Hunter indicated that Duxbury has offered its aquaculture regulations as a model on which Plymouth may base its own program, and he discussed plans to meet with Duxbury’s Harbormaster Department to further review its regulation of commercial aquaculture enterprises.  Mr. Hunter confirmed that he would return before the Board with draft regulations for their consideration within the next thirty days.

Proposed Changes to Taxi Regulations

Mr. O’Brien brought forth several proposed changes to the Town’s taxi regulations.  He noted that, as a result of the Board’s decision in January 2008 to raise the Town’s taxi rates, Plymouth now has a total of seven licensed taxi companies that provide transportation services to residents and visitors.   The three proposed changes—metering in all taxis, established cabstands, and on-vehicle advertising—are intended to provide fairness and benefits for passengers and taxi businesses, alike, he said.

The proposal to require meters in all of Plymouth’s taxis, Mr. O’Brien explained, was formulated in response to citizen complaints regarding price fluctuation and billing disparity amongst taxi services.    He reported that there are two companies that already use meters; if approved by the Board, the Town would require that all existing companies install meters within three months following the Board’s vote.  

Mr. O’Brien explained that he has met with the members of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”) to discuss the establishment of several cabstands in the downtown / waterfront district.   Most of the designated cabstands, he said, would be located in marked loading zones, but the proposed regulations will clearly state the precedence afforded to delivery vehicles and define when and how taxis can remain in these areas. 
The final proposed change to the Town’s taxi regulations, Mr. O’Brien commented, would allow on-vehicle advertising as a means to provide taxi companies the ability to offset fuel costs and promote local business.   He outlined the typical types of on-vehicle advertising that the Board could choose to allow—trunk toppers, rocker panels (lower sides of the vehicle), and hubcap displays—and he noted his recommendation that the Board restrict advertising to local businesses, only.

Several of the Selectmen posed questions to Mr. O’Brien with regards to cabstand locations, advertising, and the feedback received from Plymouth’s taxi companies on the proposed metering regulations.

At the close of the discussion, Ms. Arrighi suggested that the Selectmen invite Plymouth’s taxi companies, as well as the North Plymouth Steering Committee, to comment on the proposed regulations by means of a scheduled public hearing.   The Board did not object. 
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Obstruction of Sidewalk in North Plymouth – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that a business in North Plymouth is repeatedly obstructing the sidewalk with its merchandise items.   He asked that the police enforce any bylaws prohibiting the obstruction of sidewalks.

Expansion of Economic Target Area – Selectman Hallisey inquired about the status of the proposed expansion of Plymouth’s Economic Target Area (“ETA”) to include the towns of Kingston and Plympton.   Ms. Arrighi noted a recent conversation she had with Kingston’s Town Manager, Jill Myers, during which it was determined that no progress had been made on the five specific contingencies that Plymouth clearly defined as part of the agreement to expand.   At this time, Ms. Arrighi said, the expansion proposal appears to have reached a stalemate.

New Business

Parking Signage at Water Street Wastewater Facility – Chairman Quintal noted that he would like to see improved signage at the parking lot adjacent to the Town’s Water Street Wastewater Facility, to better direct visitors with large recreational vehicles (RV’s).

Staffing of Fire Towers in State Forest – Chairman Quintal expressed concern that the State’s Department of Conservation & Recreation has cut hours for staffing the fire towers in Myles Standish State Forest during the winter season.  He asked that the Acting Town Manager reach out to the State and Plymouth’s legislative delegation regarding the restoration of this important fire prevention service.  
Budget Concerns – Chairman Quintal shared his concerns regarding the Town’s budget and the anticipated cuts to Plymouth’s State Aid.  He suggested that the Board meet jointly with the School Committee and the Advisory & Finance Committee to discuss the current and following fiscal years.  
Ms. Arrighi reported that the Town estimates a reduction of $336,000 in State Aid, and she discussed the measures that she and the Finance Director have put in place to mitigate the loss.  Ms. Arrighi also noted that she has reached out to the Town’s employment unions to confer on ideas for cost savings, and many of the bargaining units, she said, came forth with good proposals that she will try to incorporate into the budget wherever feasible. 
Chairman Quintal noted that several of the Town’s roads and drains need attention, and he asked if there were problems within the DPW’s Highway Department.  Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board that, because of budget cuts, she has placed a freeze on overtime and refrained from filling two positions within the Highway Department.  Unfortunately, Ms. Arrighi said, citizens will begin to see—if they have not already—the results of budget cuts and staff reductions in the Town’s day-to-day operations.   
Appointment of Town Manager – Chairman Quintal inquired if any further votes were required of the Board to move forward with the appointment of—and contract negotiations with—the new Town Manager.   Roberta Kety, Director of Human Resources, reported that Town Counsel indicated that no further votes are necessary, as the final, executed contract between the Selectmen and the newly-appointed Town Manager will suffice.
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting at approximately 8:45 p.m. and enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Contract Negotiations).   By roll call: Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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